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Emailed to ldf@southtyneside.gov.uk 

South Tyneside Council

Town Hall and Civic Offices

Westoe Road

South Shields

Tyne and Wear

NE33 2RL

04 June

Dear Sir or Madam

Local Development Framework: Planning Obligations and Agreements SPD

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on your Draft Supplementary Planning Document for Affordable Housing. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:

General Comments

Firstly the HBF would like to draw attention to the Circular 05/2005, paragraph B5, which sets out five tests which must be met by all local planning authorities in seeking planning obligations:

“A planning obligation must be:

(i) relevant to planning;

(ii) necessary to make the proposed development acceptable in planning terms;

(iii) directly related to the proposed development;

(iv) fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development; and

(v) reasonable in all other respects.”

The HBF believes that many of the obligations set out in this document do not meet these tests. Overall, the HBF would like to emphasise that it is crucial that any planning gain requirements are fully considered in relation to site viability. Whilst the public inevitably wants developers to fund a range of facilities and services in their areas, it must be remembered that developers can only be asked to fund these where need directly relates to new development. Furthermore, if planning gain requirements are unrealistic then landowners won’t sell their sites, and developers won’t find them profitable enough to develop. As a direct consequence, the Council would then be likely to struggle to meet it’s housing supply requirement. It would also then fail to meet its responsibility to meet the housing requirements of the whole community. Indeed, such a situation would result in worsening affordability problems. 

The SPD neglects to fully identify the positive contributions that housing developments can add to a community, new development can assist in improving the local environment through the redevelopment of redundant sites etc.

The HBF considers that many of the requirements for contributions are unnecessary as there is an increasing amount of households due to; an ageing population, increase in one person households, etc. which means that although more houses required, there are no additional people to cater for.    Further trends have indicated that the average household size is decreasing which supports the above argument.  Therefore, it is considered that the Local Planning Authority should not demand such requirements.  Existing mechanisms, such as Council Tax, should be used to provide funding for such facilities.

The HBF has concerns about the manner in which the Council is intending to implement its revised SPD. Before preceding further with our response may we reiterate the government policy regarding the use of Supplementary Planning Documents as set out in PPS12 which states:   

        “2.43 Supplementary planning documents may cover a range of issues, both thematic and site specific, which may expand policy or provide further detail to policies in a development plan document. They must not however, be used to allocate land. Supplementary planning documents may take the form of design guides, area development briefs, master plan or issue-based documents which supplement policies in a development plan document. The following principles apply to a supplementary planning document:

i. it must be consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as the policies set out in the development plan documents contained in the local development framework;

ii. it must be clearly cross-referenced to the relevant development plan document policy which it supplements (or, before a relevant development plan document has been adopted, a saved policy);

iii. it must be reviewed on a regular basis alongside reviews of the development plan document policies to which it relates; and

iv. the process by which it has been prepared must be made clear and a statement of conformity with the statement of community involvement must be published with it.

         2.44 Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (PPS12 paragraphs 2.43/2.44).”

Any matters of importance to development costs will instead need to be clearly set out in a Development Plan Document (DPD), rather than being delegated down to a SPD. Given that they could potentially have a significant impact on development viability, they must instead be dealt with in DPD’s and subject to the appropriate public scrutiny bestowed upon these.  

Procedural Matters for Section 106 Agreements

7.3

The HBF objects to the requirement that developers have to pay the costs expended in the preparation of a planning agreement on the grounds that this is wholly unreasonable. The Council charges a planning application fee for the determination of planning applications which is monitored and managed by Government to ensure the fee accurately reflect the cost incurred by Local Authorities in the determination of planning applications.  It is the Council, which is imposing these Section 106 requirements, and it should bear costs of entering into such an agreement.

7.9

The HBF objects to the requirement that the developer has to pay a monitoring payment for the Section 106 agreement for the reason stated above.

Part 2- Tariff Based Requirements

1.Strategic Transport Improvements

The HBF objects to the use of tariff based requirements based on price per bedroom. The amount a developer contributes should be determined on a site by site basis and not based on arbitrary targets. Sites will vary greatly within each area for profitability and this must be taken into account. 

2. Recreation Open Space and Children’s Play Areas

It is inappropriate for all new housing development to contribute towards the provision of, recreation open space and children’s play areas if there is no direct link between the need for those facilities and the development proposed. Whilst the HBF recognises that the Council sets out exceptions to these requirements, in this case the costs per dwelling as set out in the schedule are based upon every bedroom space being occupied. However, the reality is that household sizes have been getting smaller.  It is clearly not the case that the average 3 bedroom house is occupied by 2 children, 4 bedroom house is occupied by 3 children and so on. The reality is many 3, 4 and 5 bedroom dwellings are only occupied by couples. Consequently, the Council must base any requirement upon actual household sizes found within the Local Planning Authority for different sized bedroom dwellings, not upon unrealistic full occupancy criteria. 

The SPD suggests that, for developments where there are existing play spaces located within the distances specified, it is considered appropriate for developers to provide a commuted sum payment for off site improvements i.e. strategic parks, environmental improvement and maintenance.  It is totally unreasonable to request a commuted sum for this purpose, as it is not in accordance with Circular 05/2005 where new development must only be required to contribute to provision required to meet the genuine need it creates and must not be expected to contribute to any existing shortfall.  This is a fundamental requirement.  
With regards to the requirements for developer contributions for future maintenance of the open space and children’s play provision the HBF believe that this is over onerous on developers, and goes beyond the requirements of Circular 05/2005, and is a matter for the Local Council and community to oversee. 

Part 3- Site Specific Requirements

Affordable Housing 

With reference to the updated Housing Needs Survey (2004), the HBF would like to emphasise the need to base policies on a robust and up to date evidence base and therefore are concerned that this is out of date; the ‘needs’ within South Tyneside may have altered significantly within that time period.

Furthermore, it is important to note that such surveys are now changing and the Government is to place increased emphasis on Housing Market Assessments.  The HBF is concerned that until this work is complete the present policy is not founded on a robust and credible evidence base

The Council should ensure that a proper Housing Market Assessment is undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry in order to help underpin the evidence base for any policies and requirements. PPS3 (Annex C) gives the requirements of the outputs from Housing Market Assessments and states assessments should be prepared collaboratively with stakeholders, suggesting that the involvement of the industry is a key part of the methodology.

The HBF opposes policies on affordable housing which are too prescriptive and stresses that it is more appropriate to determine provision on a site by site basis. It must be recognised that affordable housing requirements must not be so onerous that they threaten the delivery of the Council’s overall housing requirement. The Council has to consider a vital matter that, the very fact that thresholds are lowered is likely to reduce the supply of smaller sites coming to the market. Clearly any lower thresholds set will need to both comply with national guidance, and also be properly backed up by a sound evidence base.

Employment and Training

The HBF does not think it is appropriate for developers to provide these facilities, as contributions should not be used to make up for existing deficiencies in an area. These requirements are not directly related to housing developments  and therefore do not warrant developer contributions. 

Social and Community Facilities

The HBF emphasises that any obligation for such facilities must be related to the development and not be over onerous. 

An additional concern the HBF has is the requirement for developers to pay contributions in full in advance of development is premature as developers will not have been able to secure receipts for the dwellings.  This is particularly an issue for the smaller developers who may not have sufficient funds up front.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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